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MEETING OF THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS  

REGULAR MONTHLY MEETING  

BETHEL TOWN HALL  

August 5, 2025 

Present: Mayor Carl Wilson, Mayor Pro-Temp Barbara Bynum, Commissioner Ferrell Blount, 

Commissioner Thomas Lilley, Commissioner Tina Staton, and Commissioner Fred Whitehurst 

Members of the Board Absent: None 

Staff Present: Interim Town Manager, D. Scott Elliott, Attorney, Keen Lassiter, CPA, Beverly 

Stroud, and Deputy Clerk, Jalissa Griggs 

Call to Order  

Mayor Wilson called the meeting to order at 6:02 P.M. Mayor Pro Temp Bynum gave the 

invocation.  

Mayor Wilson then led the pledge of allegiance. 

Commissioner Lilley made a motion to approve the proposed agenda, the motion carried 

unanimously. 

Commissioner Staton made a motion to approve the minutes from the regular monthly 

meeting on June 3, 2025 and the special called meetings on May 13, 2025 and July 21, 2025, 

the motion carried unanimously. 

Commissioner Lilley made a motion to approve the designation of “Mayor for a Day” to 

Mariah Harrell. 

Principal Bell from Bethel School commented that Mariah Harrell is a phenomenal 4th grade 

student at Bethel School. 

Judge Wendy Hazelton then performed the swearing-in for Oath of Office to Mariah Harrell. 

Mayor Wilson presented Mariah Harrell a Certificate of Recognition. 

Public Comments 

Curshenia Wilson, a citizen of Bethel, expressed her concerns of the mega site proposal for 

Allpine Taylor Rd. 

Tricia Werkaw, a citizen of Bethel, mentioned that she has voter registration forms for the 

Municipal Election in November 2025. 
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Hometown Bethel, an organization of Bethel, announced that the Harvest Festival will take place 

on September 20, 2025 with a rain date of September 27, 2025 from 10am until 9pm. 

Public Hearing 

 

Ben Jones with Faltor Consulting described the 2025 CDBG Neighborhood Revitalization Grant  

project and how the funding could assist the town’s revitalization needs if funded (See 

Attachment A).  

 

Interim Town Manager asked Ben Jones to explain how applicants will be vetted. All applicants 

will be surveyed to include name, address, phone number, household count, and income 

information, as well as a home evaluation. 

 

Commissioner Staton asked how a citizen could receive an application. Citizens can call Town 

Hall to have their name added to a call back list for Faltor Consulting to complete the survey and 

home evaluation. 

 

Commissioner Blount asked if the grant was awarded, are applicants burdened with a lien or will 

this be a gift. If awarded, the applicant will have a forgivable loan for eight years. The applicant 

will not have to pay it back unless they are to sell the property before the eight year period. 

Every year for eight years a percentage of the money originally spent on rehabilitation is 

forgiven. After eight years the Deed of Trust is cancelled. 

 

Mayor Pro Temp Bynum asked how many homes could be done with the CDBG grant program. 

Depending on the size of the homes selected, four to five homes could be torn down and rebuilt 

per program. 

 

A Public Hearing was held to receive public input regarding the 2025 CDBG Neighborhood 

Revitalization Grant project. 

 

Mayor Wilson opened the public hearing. 

No one spoke. 

Mayor Wilson closed the public hearing. 

 

Interim Town Manager announced that there will be a second Public Hearing on September 2, 

2025 at 6:00pm. 

 

Old Business 

 

Interim Town Manager stated that a motion of intent to purchase a new fire pumper was passed 

at the Special Called Meeting on May 13, 2025. Subsequent to that meeting, the Town was 

required to engage the LGC (Local Government Commission) into the process of the truck 
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purchase because the Town is still on the UAL (Unit Assistance List) and because the Town will 

be seeking financing terms on $150,000 loan toward the purchase of the truck.  

 

It was noted that the Town of Bethel will be ineligible to participate in the State’s OFSM (Office 

of State Fire Marshall) 50-50 grant program for the purchase of the new fire truck. This would 

have leveraged an additional $40,000 of funding to a town grant match of $40,000. The reason 

the town will be ineligible is because no decision to purchase can be made before the grant 

submission date of March 1, 2026 as well as the grant award announcements by OSFM of May 

15, 2026. 

 

Commissioner Blount asked for the cons of waiting to purchase. Commissioner Lilley 

commented that if it were delayed, it would be another 16 to 24 months to purchase a pumper. 

Captain Wayne Bryant stated that the price would be significantly higher because the engine will 

change based on updated codes. 

 

Mayor Pro Temp Bynum asked for clarity with the 50-50 grant. Commissioner Lilley explained 

that the Office of State Fire Marshall would consider a match up to $40,000. 

 

Commissioner Lilley mentioned that the 50-50 grant could still be utilized in the future to 

purchase equipment features for the new truck. 

 

Commissioner Blount stated he would be willing to make a contribution toward the $40,000 gap 

to purchase the fire truck. 

 

Interim Town Manager stated that any monies raised could defer the $376,548 Town fund 

balance appropriation. A purchase order will still have to be executed in the financial software 

system to account for the balance on the books.  

 

Commissioner Lilley made a motion to execute a purchase agreement for the E-ONE/FL VM8 

Pumper ($526,548) (See Attachment B), motion carried unanimously. 

 

It was noted that the $40,000 cannot be contributed toward the apparatus purchase. The balance 

of $376,548 is the Town’s responsibility to be deferred potentially by fundraising efforts. 

 

Rivers & Associates provided an update regarding the Town’s Stormwater AIA Study. The first 

major phase of the study (Asset Inventory Assessment) is now considered complete. The second 

phase of the work is to then develop a Stormwater Asset Management Plan. 

 

Rivers & Associates provided an overview of their initial study results as well as an explanation 

of the stormwater issues in the areas of town affected by the July 13, 2025 rain event (See 

Attachment C). 
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A Public Information/Input Meeting for the Stormwater Study is scheduled for Tuesday, August 

12, 2025 6:00pm at the Bethel Fire Department Meeting Room. A Public Officials Workshop – 

Stormwater Plan Completion will be scheduled at a later date once the study is completed. 

 

Public Comments 

 

Deborah Jordan, a citizen of Bethel, expressed heartfelt thanks to Interim Town Manager and 

Commissioner Lilley for their efforts in assisting her from a motor vehicle accident. 

 

New Business 

 

Interim Town Manager commented that Pitt County, acting as the Town’s administrative agent 

for Hazard Mitigation Matters, is asking for municipalities to adopt the recently revised Neuse 

River Regional Hazard Mitigation Plan. As referenced in the Plan, it states that “Communities 

with an adopted and federally approved hazard mitigation plan thereby became pre-positioned 

and more apt to receive available mitigation funding before and after the next disaster strikes.” 

Attachment D is the first fifteen pages of a roughly 750-page overall document. These pages 

serve as a summary in the essence of the plan. 

 

Commissioner Lilley made a motion to adopt the Resolution in regard to the Neuse River 

Regional Hazard Mitigation Plan (See Attachment E), motion carried unanimously. 

 

Interim Town Manager presented two End of Year (FY24-25) budget adjustments: 

• Budget Amendment #18 (See Attachment F) 

• Budget Amendment #19 (See Attachment G) 

 

These adjustments were within the Interim Town Manager’s authority to approve. They were 

executed toward the purpose of preventing an over expenditure of funds within the budgets of 

the Senior Center and Fire Department. 

 

Interim Town Manager presented one budget amendment for FY25-26. This budget amendment 

moves existing line-item funding within Public Works from Supplies (560-3330) to Street 

Maintenance (560-1500). 

• Budget Amendment #1 (See Attachment H) 

 

This has been discussed and prepared by the Town’s outside financial consultant, Beverly 

Stroud, CPA. 

 

Mayor Pro Temp Bynum made a motion to approve Budget Amendment 1, motion carried 

unanimously. 

 

Departmental Reports 
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Interim Town Manager referred the public safety report for the month of May 2025 and June 

2025 from information provided by the Town of Bethel and the Sheriff’s Office (Attachment I).  

 

Beverly Stroud, CPA gave the financial report. The Town will be submitting the trial balance for 

fiscal year 2025 to Gregory Redman, CPA soon so that the 2025 audit can begin. The LGC-203 

and Powell Bill expenditure report have been submitted. 

 

The Town had an ending fund balance in fiscal year 2024 of $3,214,460 and is projected to have 

a decrease in fund balance in fiscal year 2025 of approximately $500,000 due to appropriations 

in fund balance for several projects. Appropriations from fund balance were made in the amount 

of $1,009,002 during fiscal year 2025. Of this amount, $746,410 has been spent at June 30, 2025. 

Some appropriations will need to be re-allocated in fiscal year 2026 to complete the projects (i.e. 

Stormwater Study) approved by the Board of Commissioners (See Attachment J). 

 

Commissioner Lilley made a motion to approve the financial report for the month of May 

2025 and June 2025, motion carried unanimously. 

 

Interim Town Manager announced the Hometown Bethel Harvest Festival will be held 

September 20, 2025. 

 

Interim Town Manager announced the 2025 Christmas Parade proposed date of Saturday, 

December 13, 2025 and the 2025 Tree Lighting proposed date of Saturday, December 6, 2025. 

 

Awesome Radio would like to hold a 2025 Town of Bethel Candidate’s Forum on October 9, 

2025. Location to be announced. 

 

It was announced that the next monthly meeting will be held September 2, 2025. 

 

Fire Department 

Fire Chief Lilley gave a report of calls for June 2025 and July 2025 (See Attachment K). 

Town Hall will take requests for smoke alarm installations. 

September 20, 2025 BBQ Chicken Fire Department Fundraiser. 

 

Public Works 

The LED street lighting conversion is ongoing by Dominion Energy at no cost to the Town and 

will yield a lower utility bill to the Town. 

The existing mowing contractor terminated their contract to continue the municipal lawn care 

contract due to inability to fulfil the workload. The new contractor has begun as of August 1, 

2025. The former contractor still holds the Residential Debris Pick up Contract, although if the 
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contractor is not able to fulfil the workload, the current municipal lawn care contractor is able to 

take over the contract. 

Town Attorney 

 

No report was given. 

 

Closing Remarks 

 

Mayor Pro Temp Bynum announced that Jerome Brown ran into difficulties with the grocery 

store and the coffee shop is proposed to open in November 2025. 

 

Commissioner Staton announced the Harvest Festival 2025 vendor forms are available. 

Mayor Wilson asked citizens to help keep the city clean by cleaning up grass clippings. 

Commissioner Lilley made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 7:51 pm, the motion carried 

unanimously. 

________________________________  

Mayor, Carl Wilson  

ATTEST:  

  

____________________________________  

Linda Sheppard, Town Clerk  

_____________________ 

Date 
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